

## FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

# Instruments of Russian Military Influence in Iran

Lucas Winter, a Jason Warner, b and Jemima Baarc



December 2023

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G2

#### **OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT**

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

#### **DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS**

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

## INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural/Media Outreach,
  Collaboration, Alignment
- I2 Information/Communications Technology Support
- I3 Cooperation in Military
  Intelligence/Communications

#### **MILITARY INSTRUMENTS**

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military
  Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

#### **ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS**

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as *Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low,* or *Unobserved*) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as *Increasing, Steady, Decreasing,* or *Unknown*). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decision-making and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive.

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.



#### **KEY ASSESSMENTS**

**Russia's current M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as High.** Some of the most important instruments for Russian influence in Iran include:



**Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications (I3).** Russia and Iran's formal collaboration in cyber security as well as the assistance given by Moscow to Tehran's satellite program, indicate increasing bilateral cooperation on military intelligence and communications. Iran's access to remotesensing satellite data and collaboration with Russia in the cyber domain may augment both states' offensive and defensive cyber capabilities.



**Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements (M2).** Iran and Russia tend to conduct multilateral exercises with other militaries, such as China's, rather than bilateral exercises. This increases the prospect of a well-integrated military bloc that is hostile to U.S. and allied interests.



**Arms Transfers (E1).** Russia increased its arms exports to Iran after Tehran signed the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), and Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022 precipitated a further increase in bilateral arms sales. This increased arms trade has the ability to sustain conflicts in which the United States has an interest, such as the Russia-Ukraine war.

**Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as Increasing.** Some of the most important instruments for Russia's future influence over Iran include:



**Defense-Related Diplomacy (D1).** Since 2021, high-level bilateral meetings have become more regular and security-oriented. Increasing influence via this instrument may result in increasing security and military alignment between the two states.



**Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements (M3).** As of March 2023, the two sides were in the final stages of a long-term strategic cooperation agreement. The prospect of formalized relations would likely entail closer coordination and cooperation across all key military spheres.



**Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3).** The imposition of sanctions on the two countries has incentivized them to create new trading agreements and collaborate in strategic sectors, such as oil and financial services. Increasing engagement in this area is aimed at insulating both states from current and future economic sanctions.

<b>DIPLOMATIC / INFORMATION</b>						MILITARY / ECONOMIC				
	D1	Defense-Related Diplomacy				M1		Formal Bilateral Military Engagements		
	D2		International Military Education and Training					<b>M2</b>	Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements	
	D3	Sof	Soft Power Activities					<b>M3</b>	Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements	
	11		Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment					E1	Arms Transfers	
	12	Information/Communications Technology Support						<b>E2</b>	Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements	
	13	Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications						<b>E3</b>	Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors	
	CURI	RENT DEGRE	E OF INFLUEN	CE				PROJECTED	FUTURE DEGREE	OF INFLUENCE
Very High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low		None/ observed	Incr	reasing	Steady	Decreasing <b>1</b>

#### INTRODUCTION TO RUSSIA-IRAN MILITARY RELATIONS

In recent years, pragmatism and a shared perception of threats emanating from the United States and its allies have come to prevail over historical animosity between Russia and Iran. Some Iranians still regard Russia as an unwelcome colonial power following territorial losses during the Russo-Persian wars from 1651 to 1828. The relationship was further strained when the Soviet Union backed and armed Iraq during the Iran-Iraq War (1980-88). Nevertheless, after 1988, Moscow began supplying arms to Tehran, resulting in a substantial increase in arms transfers between the two nations from less than \$1 million in 1979 to \$772 million in 1991. However, a secret deal cut with the United States in 1995 limited Russia's weapons trade with Iran. Tehran, frustrated with Moscow's erratic arms sales and the quality of its weapons, thereafter prioritized self-reliance. Iranian antipathy toward Russia was fueled by perceptions that Moscow shared responsibility for Tehran's economic difficulties: Russia voted in favor of six UN Security Council resolutions against Iran's nuclear program.1

More recently, the two states have drawn closer together as each has been ostracized in the international sphere. Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 was a turning point, precipitating increasingly formal collaboration across a wide range of activities. According to U.S. officials, Iran has supplied Russia with over 400 unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) since August 2022. In February 2023, Moscow and Tehran announced the connection of Russia's Financial Messaging System of the Bank of Russia to Iran's national financial messaging service amid increasing economic pressure from punitive sanctions imposed by the United States and its allies. Additionally, both countries have intensified their efforts to complete the International North-South Transport Corridor, a 7,200 km-long project aimed at linking India and Iran.

In its 2022 National Security Strategy, the United States described Russia as an "immediate and persistent threat to international peace and stability" and condemned Iran's "destabilizing activities." The deepening ties between Iran and Russia have the potential to enhance the military capabilities and power projection of both U.S. adversaries. This development risks destabilizing the Middle East and Europe, where the United States maintains critical alliances and strategic interests.

IRAN AT A GLANCE					
Capital	Tehran				
Population	87,590,873 (2023 estimate) <sup>7</sup>				
GDP per Capita	\$15,000 (2021 estimate) <sup>8</sup>				
Head of Government	President Ebrahim Raisi <sup>9</sup>				
Head of State	Supreme Leader Ali Hoseini Khamenei <sup>10</sup>				
Minister of Defense	Brigadier General Mohammad-Reza Gharaei Ashtiani <sup>11</sup>				
Chief of General Staff	Major General Mohammad Bagheri <sup>12</sup>				
Military Expenditure (total)	\$6.842 billion (2022 estimate) <sup>13</sup>				
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	2.5% (2022 estimate) <sup>14</sup>				
Armed Service Branches	Islamic Republic of Iran Army (Artesh): Ground Forces, Navy (includes marines), Air Force, Air Defense Forces Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC or Sepah): Ground Forces, Navy (includes marines), Aerospace Force (controls strategic missile force), Qods Force (a.k.a. Quds Force; special operations), Cyber Electronic Command, Basij Paramilitary Forces <sup>15</sup>				
Active Armed Forces Personnel	550,000-600,00016				



## **D** - Diplomatic Influence

Russia's use of diplomatic instruments to gain military influence in Iran is evident in defense-related diplomacy and, to a lesser extent, in soft-power activities. Before 2021, meetings between Russian and Iranian officials were somewhat infrequent, yet both sides consistently emphasized the significance of fostering strong bilateral relations. Since 2021, there has been a noticeable shift toward more focused and security-oriented engagement between the two countries.



#### **D1: Defense-Related Diplomacy**

Current Influence: High

**Projected Influence: Increasing** 

- Before 2021, Russian and Iranian officials met somewhat sporadically, with the most notable meetings in 2015.
  - » Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu's visit to Tehran in January 2015 marked the first time a high-ranking Russian military official had visited the Iranian capital since 2002. Significantly, Shoigu and his Iranian counterpart, then Defense Minister Hossein Dehqan, signed a military cooperation agreement during this visit.<sup>17</sup>
  - » During a trilateral summit between Turkey, Russia, and Iran in Tehran in November 2015, Putin met with then Iranian President Hassan Rouhani and Supreme Leader Khamenei. Putin proclaimed Iran to be "a strategic partner and a great neighbor" and that Russia "will take advantage of every opportunity to expand and consolidate relationships in all dimensions."
- High-level bilateral meetings have become more regular and security-oriented since 2021.
  - » In October 2021, the Chief of the General Staff of Iran's Armed Forces, Mohammad Bagheri, visited Moscow and met with Shoigu and the Chief of the General Staff of Russia's Armed Forces, Valery Gerasimov.<sup>19</sup> There, according to Shoigu, they discussed "the most essential issues of Russian-Iranian military cooperation."
  - » In January 2022, Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi visited Moscow, the first time an Iranian leader had visited Russia in more than five years. Raisi stated that he hoped his visit would be a "turning point" in Russia-Iran relations. During his visit, Raisi handed over Iran's draft of a proposed 20-year cooperation plan between Russia and Iran.<sup>21</sup>
  - » Putin, Raisi, and Khamenei met in Tehran in July 2022, following a trilateral summit with Turkey. The three leaders announced that bilateral cooperation was increasing in the political, economic, and security spheres.<sup>22</sup>
- Defense-related diplomacy will probably increase and be more regular in the future.
  - » During Putin's July 2022 visit to Tehran, Khamenei stated that, "world events show Iran and Russia's need for increasing mutual cooperation," likely a reference to Russia's ongoing war in Ukraine.<sup>23</sup>



#### D2: International Military Education and Training

Current Influence: Unobserved

Projected Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about ongoing International Military Education and Training (IMET) programs and efforts between Russia and Iran.
- However, there is a strong likelihood that IMET programs do occur based on previous incidental information about related activities.
  - » U.S. intelligence officials have publicly disclosed that the Iranian Revolutionary Guards Corps sent trainers to Crimea to help Russian military personnel overcome difficulties they encountered with using UAVs, which were likely of Iranian origin.<sup>24</sup>





#### **D3: Soft Power Activities**

Current Influence: Medium

- **Projected Influence: Steady**
- Iran has participated in the Russia-instituted International Army Games every year between 2016-2022.<sup>25</sup>
   Yet, the routine and multilateral nature of these engagements limits Russia's ability to consolidate influence, limiting their significance.
  - » Iran hosted the UAV competition as part of the International Army Games in 2022.<sup>26</sup>
- Russia and Iran have close security cooperation in the context of multilateral summits.
  - » Several trilateral summits have been held between Iran, Russia, and Turkey on issues affecting the Middle East region, such as the Syrian civil war and, more recently, grain exports in light of the Russo-Ukraine war.<sup>27</sup>
  - » Russia is involved in the Caspian Sea Summit series, which began in 2002, and includes discussions on security matters. After the 2022 summit, Putin declared, "Russia unfailingly supports expanding partnerships within the Caspian 'five'—in politics, security, the economy and nature conservation, as well as many other items on the humanitarian agenda." The "Caspian 'five'" includes Russia and Iran, as well as Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, and Turkmenistan.
- The depth and frequency of these events has been consistent in recent years and there is no indication that Russia's use of this instrument to gain influence in Iran will change over the next three years.



### I - Informational Influence

Russia's use of informational instruments to gain military influence in Iran is most profound in the area of cooperation in military intelligence and communications; it is also increasingly extensive in cultural and media outreach as well as information and communications technology. Russia's information engagement in Iran involves media cooperation, close collaboration on financial services, and software transfers. Increasingly, Russo-Iranian information exchanges have involved space collaboration and cyber military cooperation.



#### 11: Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment

Current Influence: Medium

**Projected Influence: Increasing** 

- Iran and Russia collaborate closely on media outputs for their respective domestic audiences, as well as
  for international audiences.
  - » In 2018, Russia and Iran established a bilateral committee on media cooperation.<sup>29</sup> The committee fosters "exchanges of journalists, mutual provision of favorable media coverage, coproduction of content, countering Western media narratives, and media cooperation targeting foreign audiences."<sup>30</sup>
  - » In August 2020, Russia and Iran formally agreed to counter what Russia's Foreign Ministry called "increasing information pressure from the West" designed "to discredit Russia and Iran," as well as alleged Western "discrimination" against Russian and Iranian media abroad."
- There are academic exchanges between Russia and Iran.
  - » Russia offers scholarships to Iranian students.<sup>32</sup>
  - » In 2016, Tehran gave special priority to Russia for scientific and technological relations with Iran.<sup>33</sup> There is a national Iranian working group on scientific cooperation with Russia,<sup>34</sup> and regular meetings between representatives from the top universities in Russia and Iran take place.<sup>35</sup>
- Despite substantial efforts to promote close relations using this instrument, it remains uncertain whether
  the Iranian public is receptive to such outreach. Although bilateral engagement in this area has become
  more formal and is expected to increase, achieving the desired outcomes may be challenging due to the
  significant distrust of Russia by many in Iran.
  - » The 2022 Democracy Perception Index found that 50 percent of Iranians held an unfavorable view of Russia, while 15 percent expressed very or somewhat positive views of Russia. Notably, attitudes toward Russia were found to be more negative among Iranians than among Egyptians or Saudi Arabians.<sup>36</sup>



#### 12: Information/Communications Technology (ICT) Support

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russia and Iran have agreed to cooperate on software transfers.
  - » In 2016, Iran and Russia agreed to cooperate on "demonopolizing software" to end "unilateral Western domination" in the field.<sup>37</sup>
  - » In 2017, Moscow offered to provide Tehran with Russian servers with Russia-produced Elbrus processors to reduce Iran's reliance on foreign servers.<sup>38</sup>
- Russia and Iran are collaborating in the financial services sector amid punitive sanctions and bans on both countries from participating in the prevailing global payments system, the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunication (SWIFT).
  - » In February 2023, Moscow and Tehran announced that they had connected Russia's Financial Messaging System of the Bank of Russia (Russia's alternative to SWIFT) to Iran's national financial messaging service.
- Russia has provided Iran with communication surveillance and censorship technology.
  - » Russia's PROTEI Ltd, which has contracts with the Russian Defense Ministry, began providing internet-censorship software to Iranian mobile-services provider Ariantel, according to documents published by the Citizen Lab.<sup>40</sup>
- Engagement via this instrument is expected to increase as both countries remain ostracized from Western-dominated financial services for the foreseeable future.





#### 13: Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Iran and Russia formally cooperate on cyber military matters.
  - » In 2017, the Head of Iran's Civil Defense Organization, Brigadier General Gholam Reza Jalali, said that Russia and Iran are among countries "whose interests in cyberspace are under threat posed by common enemies."41
  - » In January 2021, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov and then Iranian Foreign Minister Mohammad Javad Zarif signed an agreement on cyber security cooperation, which includes broad cybersecurity cooperation, such as coordination of actions, exchange of technologies, and training of specialists.<sup>42</sup>
- Russia has helped Iran develop and launch remote-sensing satellites, which have both civilian and military uses.
  - » In 2021, Iran's IRGC and Russia had negotiated an agreement to build and launch a remote-sensing satellite that would give Iran broad capabilities to conduct surveillance for military and civilian purposes.<sup>43</sup>
  - » In August 2022, Russia launched the Iranian Khayyam satellite, a remote-sensing satellite. It was delivered into orbit onboard a Soyuz rocket launched from Russia's Baikonur cosmodrome in Kazakhstan.<sup>44</sup> However, Iran reportedly may not be able to take control of the satellite immediately.<sup>45</sup>
  - » U.S. officials voiced concerns that the satellite would provide Iran with better capacities for surveilling and identifying potential military targets in the Middle East. 46
- Formal engagement using this instrument has steadily increased in recent years and is expected to continue to grow.



## **M** - Military Influence

Russia's use of military instruments to gain influence in Iran is extensive and increasing in both bilateral and multilateral military engagements. There are also indications that the two states may further formalize their military relationship by negotiating further security pacts. Between 2010 and 2023 the Russian and Iranian militaries participated in nine joint military exercises, as well as several multilateral military exercises. While they have not yet established formal military relations, their security partnership appears to be growing increasingly close.



#### M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: High

**Projected Influence: Decreasing** 

- Russia and Iran have conducted joint military exercises in the past decade, which underscores the importance of their bilateral military engagement.
  - » In August 2015, 200 Iranian naval forces manning a destroyer and two missile launchers, as well as 150 Russian naval forces manning two warships, participated in a three-day joint exercise in the Caspian Sea. Iranian officials reported that the exercise focused on expanding cooperation and raising combat readiness.<sup>47</sup>
  - » In July 2017, Iranian and Russian ships conducted a joint exercise as part of a three-day Russian visit to the Iranian port city of Bander Anzali,<sup>48</sup> followed by a three-day exercise in the Caspian Sea in October 2017.<sup>49</sup>
- Russian and Iranian forces have coordinated combat operations in Syria.
  - » In August 2016, Russian long-range Tupolev-22M3 bombers and Sukhoi Su-34 fighter bombers used the Hamedan air base in northwestern Iran to conduct airstrikes in Syria.<sup>50</sup>
  - » In 2017, then Foreign Minister Mohammad Zarif justified Russia's use of Iranian soil by stating, "Russia doesn't have a military base [in Iran], we have good cooperation, and on a case-by-case basis, when it is necessary for Russians fighting terrorism to use Iranian facilities, we will make a decision." However, the base was not used again by Russian forces after a strong domestic backlash over a foreign country's use of local military facilities.<sup>51</sup>
  - » IRGC combat detachments are stationed at the main Russian command post in Syria (Khmeimim), and Russia and Iran's strategic alliance in support of the Assad regime have caused Russia and Iran to establish bureaucratic channels and command structures to grapple with the challenges of joint military cooperation on the battlefield.<sup>52</sup>
- Russia and Iran tend to conduct multilateral exercises with other militaries, such as China's, rather than bilateral exercises. As a result, Russia's use of bilateral military engagements to gain military influence in Iran is likely to decrease in the next three years.
  - » The most recent bilateral exercise was the second Maritime Security Belt in 2021, which was intended to be a multilateral exercise also involving China and India, both of which withdrew because of their 2020 border skirmish.<sup>53</sup>



#### M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- As of late 2023, Iran and Russia have conducted three exercises with China as part of the Maritime Security Belt, suggesting burgeoning trilateral military relations.
  - » Combined naval exercises between Iran, China, and Russia have taken place in December 2019,<sup>54</sup> January 2021,<sup>55</sup> and March 2023.<sup>56</sup>
- Iran has participated in Russia-organized multilateral military drills.
  - » For example, "Kavkaz 2020," took place in September 2020 and comprised Russian forces and 1,000 servicemen from Armenia, Belarus, China, Myanmar, and Pakistan, as well as Iranian naval vessels.<sup>57</sup>
- Iran has also collaborated with Russia via other intergovernmental security initiatives.
  - » In 2015, Iran, Russia, Syria, and Iraq established a joint intelligence center in Baghdad to coordinate their separate operations against ISIS.<sup>58</sup>
  - » Iran joined the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) as a full member in July 2023.<sup>59</sup> Iran's Defense Minister of Defense, Brigadier General Mohammed Reza Ashtiani, has advocated for closer military relations between SCO members.<sup>60</sup>
- Multilateral military engagements comprising Iran and Russia will likely increase through the annual Maritime Security Belt, Kavkaz exercises, and the SCO.





#### M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Medium

#### **Projected Influence: Increasing**

- Iran and Russia have formal security ties, though the precise details of these arrangements remain unclear.
  - » In January 2015, Shoigu and Dehqan signed a military cooperation agreement in Tehran, about which no further details are available.<sup>61</sup>
- Iran and Russia are probably poised to deepen their formal security cooperation in the next three years.
  - » In 2022, Iran and Russia committed to negotiate a new 20-year strategic cooperation agreement. 62
  - » As of March 2023, the two sides were in the final stages of negotiating a long-term strategic cooperation agreement, according to Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Amir-Abdollahian. However, no concrete information has been released yet.<sup>63</sup>



### E - Economic Influence

Russia's use of economic influence instruments to gain military influence in Iran is especially significant in arms transfers; it is less profound, but increasing, in technology sharing, joint production agreements, and trade in strategic sectors. Russia increased its arms exports to Iran in 2016 after the JCPOA deal was struck the year before. The arms and technological transfer dynamics between the two countries have evolved into a more reciprocal relationship following Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022.



#### E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: High

**Projected Influence: Increasing** 

- Russian arms sales to Iran dropped in 2010 after UN Security Council Resolution 1929, which included a ban on the transfer of most conventional weapons. Though Russia eventually fulfilled its long-delayed orders in 2016 after the JCPOA was passed, Russian arms sales to Iran remained below 2010 levels.
  - » Official Russian arms transfers to Iran declined from \$35 million in 2010 to \$4 million in 2015. 64
  - » In an indication of Russia's compliance with the UN Security Council resolution, Tehran in 2011 sued Moscow in the International Court of Justice in Geneva for breach of contract after Russia failed to deliver the S-300 air defense system, for which Iran had already paid \$166 million. 65 After the JCPOA eased sanctions on Iran, Russia fulfilled its long-delayed orders for the S-300.66
  - » Iranian Air Force Commander Brigadier General Hamid Vahedi and Iranian Member of Parliament Shahriyar Heidar stated that Iran has purchased 24 new Su-35 jets from Russia, with deliveries expected to start in the middle of 2023, as well as helicopters, defense systems and various missiles. <sup>67</sup> However, it appears that the deal has fallen through. <sup>68</sup>
  - » However, there was not a significant uptick in arms sales, even after the 2020 arms embargo on Iran was lifted, in part, because Iran's arms industry had become more self-sufficient by that time.<sup>69</sup>
- Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022 has precipitated an increase in arms transfers, though these have
  primarily flowed from Iran to Russia, representing a reversal of historical trends. As a result, in this category, Russia is more reliant on Iran than Iran is on Russia.
  - » The United States alleges that Iran has sold Russia more than 400 one-way attack drones since August 2022<sup>70</sup> and 300,000 artillery shells and a million rounds of ammunition.<sup>71</sup> Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Amir-Abdollahian insisted in November 2022, however, that the weapons were provided "in the months before the start of the war in Ukraine."<sup>72</sup>
  - » Lloyd's List, which specializes in the analysis of global maritime trade, has noted an uptick in possible "dark port calls" made by ships traveling from Iran to Russia since 2022, which may corroborate U.S. officials' allegations that Iran has supplied Russia with arms for its war in Ukraine.<sup>73</sup>
  - » The National Resistance Center of Ukraine has reported that three Iranian state-owned airlines, along with Mahan Air, a private airline that was sanctioned by the U.S. Treasury Department in 2011, have been delivering UAVs to Russia. An analysis of tracking data from Flightradar24 revealed that Iranian aircraft have made more than 85 trips to Russian airports between May 2022 and March 2023.<sup>74</sup>
- The trend in reciprocal arms flows is likely to continue for the next three years given that Iran remains
  reliant on foreign arms makers for many key systems, such as fighter jets, while Russia will continue to
  rely on Iranian arms transfers for the duration of its war in Ukraine and perhaps beyond as it rebuilds its
  stocks in the aftermath.



#### E2: Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements

**Current Influence: Medium** 

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Iran is supporting Russia's ability to operationalize and manufacture UAVs domestically.
  - » Declassified intelligence from U.S. intelligence agencies suggests that Iran has provided Russia with materials to establish a drone manufacturing facility inside Russia, which could be fully operational by early 2024.<sup>75</sup>
- If this facility becomes operational, this would suggest that technology sharing and joint production between Iran and Russia will increase over the next three years because the two countries will have established a successful model for co-production that they can then easily replicate.





#### E3: Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

Current Influence: Medium Proj

Projected Influence: Increasing nd Iran has not been substantial, sanctions have drawi

- Although historically trade between Russia and Iran has not been substantial, sanctions have drawn the two countries closer in the economic sphere.
  - » Trade between Russia and Iran witnessed a significant boost after Russia invaded Ukraine in 2022, with an increase of nearly \$1 billion, reaching an approximate total of \$5 billion. By the end of that year, Russia emerged as Iran's fifth-largest trade partner and the largest foreign investor in Iran. Russia's investments in Iran during the Iranian fiscal year (from mid-March 2022 to mid-March 2023) amounted to \$2.76 billion. In contrast, China's investments in Iran during the same period amounted to only \$131 million. The same period amounted to only \$131 million.
  - » In 2023, Russia's TASS news agency reported that a free trade zone agreement between Iran and the Russia-led Eurasian Economic Union would be possible by the end of the year.<sup>77</sup>
- The imposition of sanctions on the two countries have provided them with fresh impetus to create new trade routes.
  - » After Putin visited Tehran in June 2022, the Director of the Iranian Construction and Development of Transportation Infrastructure Company, Abbas Khatibi, said Iran is willing to complete the International North-South Transport Corridor, a 7,200 km long project to connect India and Iran, which was first conceived in 2000.<sup>78</sup> In 2022, Iran committed to building at least 11 infrastructure projects and Russia committed more than \$13 billion to 52 infrastructure projects to enhance the International North-South Transport Corridor.<sup>79</sup>
  - » In August 2022, the heads of the customs authorities of Azerbaijan, Iran, and Russia signed a memorandum on the facilitation of transit traffic.<sup>80</sup>
  - » A couple of pilot projects have taken place. In June 2022, two containers departed from St. Petersburg to Astrakhan in southern Russia, then to the Iranian port of Anzali on the Caspian Sea, and ultimately to Bandar Abbas on the Persian Gulf.<sup>81</sup> In October 2022, seven Russian freight trains had reached India through Central Asia via Iranian territory.<sup>82</sup>
- Russia and Iran have closely collaborated on oil exports, particularly since the onset of Russia's invasion
  of Ukraine.
  - » Although Russia was initially hesitant about engaging closely with Iran on energy issues, given the risk of incurring secondary sanctions, this changed in 2022 after the Russo-Ukrainian war began. When Putin visited Tehran in 2022, the National Iranian Oil Company and Russia's Gazprom signed a \$40 billion agreement to upgrade Iran's oil and gas sectors.<sup>83</sup> The agreement encompasses Gazprom's investment in Iran's North Pars gas field, which had previously been awarded to a Chinese firm.<sup>84</sup>
  - » In late 2022, Russian Deputy Prime Minister Alexander Novak acknowledged that Russia and Iran had agreed to an arrangement known as an oil-gas "swap" as a hedge against price fluctuations in the market.<sup>85</sup>
- Russian influence via this instrument is likely to increase over the next three years as the countries
  pursue further economic cooperation to mitigate the impact of Western sanctions.



#### **CONCLUSIONS**

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as High. Russia primarily employs Informational, Military, and Economic instruments for military influence in Iran. Moreover, all four types of instruments are significant given that influence via each instrument is assessed as at least medium. In August 2020, Russia and Iran agreed to counter what Russia's Foreign Ministry called "increasing information pressure from the West" designed "to discredit Russia and Iran."86 In January 2021, Russia and Iran signed a wide-ranging agreement on cyber security cooperation. 87 In August 2022, Russia launched the Iranian "Khayyam," a high-resolution imaging satellite, which signaled growing collaboration in the space domain. U.S. officials voiced concerns that the satellite would provide Iran with better capacities to survey and identify potential military targets in the Middle East. 88 Militarily, Russia and Iran have shifted their focus from bilateral military engagement to a more pronounced emphasis on close multilateral cooperation, as demonstrated by their participation in joint naval exercises like the annual Maritime Security Belt drills with China. Russia and Iran are also keen to engage with each other on security matters in multilateral fora, such as the SCO. 89 Further, Russia's invasion of Ukraine has precipitated an uptick in bilateral arms transfers, though, notably, more reliably from Iran to Russia than the other way around. 90

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as Increasing over the next three years. This increase is likely to take place across all four types of instruments—Diplomatic, Informational, Military and Economic. Bilateral engagement across all four M-DIME instrument types has intensified and become more formal and strategic since Russia invaded Ukraine in February 2022. Diplomatic exchanges have become more regular and security-oriented in recent years, and there are indications that Iran and Russia are poised to deepen their formal defense partnership in the near future. For example, as of March 2023, the two sides were in the final stages of negotiating a long-term strategic cooperation agreement, according to Amir-Abdollahian. 91 Russia-Iran bilateral engagement in strategic areas is likely to continue to deepen while the two states remain under sanctions regimes and ostracized from Western-led international institutions. Sanctions have provided the two countries with fresh impetus to engage in strategic economic activity, such as working to create new trade routes like the International North-South Transport Corridor and collaborating on the oil trade. 92 Although overall activity is increasing, there are reasons to be conservative about projections over the next three years. The Iranian public remains profoundly skeptical of Russia, which hampers official efforts to intensify bilateral engagement, especially in the cultural and media spheres. 93 Moreover, in a sign of dysfunction in the relationship, a deal Russia struck in 2022 to sell Su-35 jets to Iran fell through in July 2023. Defense Minister Ashtiani hinted that Tehran was confounded by the breakdown of the deal, noting that "we have the ability to produce [fighter jets] in the country," without giving any further context. 94 Even as both countries mull further cooperation, it appears that Tehran's longstanding concerns about Moscow's unpredictability as a long-term strategic partner will persist.

- "Iran & Russia: Burgeoning Military Ties," United States Institute of Peace, May 18, 2022, https://iranprimer.usip. org/blog/2023/may/18/iran-russia-burgeoning-militaryties.
- 2 "US sees more indication of Russia, Iran defense cooperation," Reuters, May 15, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/world/us-sees-more-indications-russia-irandefense-cooperation-white-house-2023-05-15/.
- 3 Maziar Motamedi, "What's behind Iran and Russia's efforts to link banking systems?," Al Jazeera, February 8, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/2/8/whatsbehind-iran-and-russias-efforts-to-link-banking-systems.
- 4 "The Expansion of the International North-South Transport Corridor: Geopolitical Updates," Silk Road Briefing, April 4, 2023, https://www.silkroadbriefing.com/news/2023/04/04/the-expansion-of-the-international-north-south-transport-corridor-geopolitical-updates/.
- 5 "Biden-Harris Administration's National Security Strategy," The White House, October 2022, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/ Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf, p.25 and 42.
- 6 Brett Samuels, "White House looking at measures to respond to defense partnership between Iran, Russia," The Hill, May 15, 2023, https://thehill.com/policy/ international/4004959-white-house-looking-at-measuresto-respond-to-defense-partnership-between-iran-russia/.
- 7 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- 8 Ibid
- 9 Wikipedia, "Ebrahim Raisi." August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ebrahim\_Raisi
- 10 Wikipedia, "Ali Khamenei." August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ali\_Khamenei
- 11 Wikipedia, "Mohammad-Reza Gharaei Ashtiani." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mohammad-Reza\_ Gharaei Ashtiani
- 12 Wikipedia, "Mohammad Bagheri," August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mohammad\_Bagheri\_(Iranian\_ commander)
- 13 SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, "SIPRI Milex," August 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 14 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 "Russia and Iran Sign Military Cooperation Agreement," The Moscow Times, January 20, 2015, https://www. themoscowtimes.com/2015/01/20/russia-and-iran-sign-military-cooperation-agreement-a43029.
- 18 "Putin Visits Tehran," United States Institute of Peace, November 3, 2017, https://iranprimer.usip.org/ blog/2017/nov/03/putin-visits-tehran.

- "Iranian military chief, Russian defense minister push for military, defense cooperation," Tehran Times, October 19, 2021, https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/466212/ Iranian-military-chief-Russian-defense-minister-push-formilitary.
- 20 "Russia ready to develop military cooperation with Iran, says defense chief," Tass, October 19, 2022, https://tass. com/defense/1351307.
- 21 "Maziar Motamedi, "What next for Iran and Russia ties after Raisi-Putin meeting?," Al Jazeera, January 21, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/21/what-nextfor-iran-and-russia-ties-after-raisi-putin-meeting.
- "Putin Visits Tehran," United States Institute of Peace, November 3, 2017, https://iranprimer.usip.org/ blog/2017/nov/03/putin-visits-tehran.
- 23 Ibid
- 24 Julian E. Barnes, "Iran Sends Drone Trainers to Crimea to Aid Russian Military," New York Times, October 18, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/18/us/politics/irandrones-russia-ukraine.html.
- "Iran shines in Int'l Army Games held in Russia," Mehr News, August 20, 2022. https://en.mehrnews.com/ news/190428/Iran-shines-in-Int-l-Army-Games-held-in-Russia.
- 26 Jeremy Binnie, "Iran hosting UAV competition for Russia's Army Games," Janes, August 16, 2022, https://www. janes.com/defence-news/news-detail/iran-hosting-uav-competition-for-russias-army-games.
- 27 "Putin in Iran for trilateral talks," Deutsche-Welle, July 19, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/russian-president-putin-in-iran-for-trilateral-talks/a-62528186.
- 28 "6th Caspian Summit," President of Russia, June 29, 2022, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/68779.
- 29 "Третье заседание Комитета по сотрудничеству в области СМИ между Ираном и Россией прошло в формате видеоконференции.," (The third meeting of the Committee for Media Cooperation between Iran and Russia was held in the format of a videoconference), October 7, 2020, Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, https://russia.mfa.gov.ir/ru/newsview/613077/третье-заседание-комитета-по-сотрудничеству-в-области-сми-между-ираном-и-россией-прошло-в-формате-видеоконференции.
- 30 John Hardie and Annie Fixler, "Russia-Iran cooperation poses challenges for US cyber strategy, global norms," C4ISR.net, February 8, 2021, https://www.c4isrnet.com/ thought-leadership/2021/02/08/russia-iran-cooperationposes-challenges-for-us-cyber-strategy-global-norms/.
- 31 Ibid
- 32 Russian Scholarship Announcement 2021-22, Shahid Beheshti University, https://russia.sbu.ac.ir/ fa/2021/01/27/لس-هىسور-تلود-ىلىص-م-ت-سروب-ھىعالىطا/2022-2021/.
- 33 "Russia highlights cooperation with Iran in science and technology," Tehran Times, May 9, 2023, https:// www.tehrantimes.com/news/484521/Russia-highlights-



cooperation-with-Iran-in-science-and-technology.

- 34 "دش راوشک اب عللم لمانۍ ب عمل ع عاه عراکم ه علم هورکراک تسښن نۍمشش" (The sixth meeting of the national working group for international scientific cooperation with Russia was held), Shahid Beheshti University, January 16, 2021, https://russia.sbu.ac.ir/fa/2021/01/16/هورکراک تسشن تنۍمشش (۴۲۵/۵۱۷۵/۵۱۷۵/۵۱۵۷۵۵ هورک الله علیه الله کام د علیه (۴۵۵/۵۱۵۷۵۵ هو کله علیه کام د علیه کام د علیه کام د کام د علیه کام د علیه کام د علیه کام د علیه کام د کام د علیه کام د
- 35 "Speech of the President of Shahid Beheshti University in the "Fifth Meeting of the Presidents of the Top Universities of the Islamic Republic of Iran and the Russian Federation," July 8, 2020, Shahid Bereshti University, https://russia.sbu.ac.ir/2020/07/08/speech-of-the-president-of-shahid-beheshti-university-in-the-fifth-meeting-of-the-presidents-of-the-top-universities-of-the-islamic-republic-of-iran-and-the-russian-federation/.
- 36 Kourosh Ziabari, "Despite official hype of a "strategic partnership," Iranian public is skeptical of Russia."
- 37 "Russia-Iran cooperation poses challenges for US cyber strategy, global norms," C4ISR Net.
- 38 "В Минкомсвязи обсудили ИКТ-сотрудничество с Ираном," (The Ministry of Communications discussed ICT cooperation with Iran), Government of Russia, January 18, 2017, https://digital.gov.ru/ru/events/36389/.
- Maziar Motamedi, "What's behind Iran and Russia's efforts to link banking systems?," Al Jazeera, February 8, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/2/8/whatsbehind-iran-and-russias-efforts-to-link-banking-systems.
- 40 Gary Miller, Noura Al-Jizawi, Ksenia Ermoshina, Marcus Michaelsen, Zoe Panday, Genny Plumptre, Adam Senft, and Ron Deibert, "You Move, They Follow: Uncovering Iran's Mobile Legal Intercept System," Citizen Lab, January 16, 2023, https://citizenlab.ca/2023/01/ uncovering-irans-mobile-legal-intercept-system/.
- 41 "Iran, Russia Agree on Cyber-Defense Cooperation: Official," Tasnim News Agency, June 13, 2015, https://www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2015/06/13/768309/iranrussia-agree-on-cyber-defense-cooperation-official.
- 42 "Russia, Iran sign agreement on cyber security cooperation," TASS, January 26, 2021, https://tass.com/politics/1248963 and John Hardie and Annie Fixler, "Russia-Iran cooperation poses challenges for US cyber strategy, global norms," C4ISR.net, February 8, 2021, https://www.c4isrnet.com/thought-leadership/2021/02/08/russia-iran-cooperation-poses-challenges-for-us-cyber-strategy-global-norms/.
- 43 Joby Warrick and Ellen Nakashima, "Russia to launch spy satellite for Iran but use it first over Ukraine," Washington Post, August 4, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/08/04/russia-iran-spy-satellite/
- 44 Mike Wall, "Russia launches sharp-eyed spy satellite for Iran," Space, August 9, 2022, https://www.space.com/russia-launches-khayyam-spy-satellite-iran.
- 45 Joby Warrick and Ellen Nakashima, "Russia to launch spy satellite for Iran but use it first over Ukraine," Washington Post, August 4, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ national-security/2022/08/04/russia-iran-spy-satellite/.

- 46 Mike Wall, "Russia launches sharp-eyed spy satellite for Iran," August 9, 2022, Space, https://www.space.com/russia-launches-khayyam-spy-satellite-iran and Neil MacFarquhar, Ronen Bergman and Farnaz Fassihi, "Russia Launches Iranian Satellite, a Sign of Closer Cooperation," The New York Times, August 9, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/09/world/middleeast/russia-iran-launch-satellite.html.
- 47 "Russian navy fleet leaves Anzali Port for Baku," Islamic Republic News Agency, August 11, 2015, https://en.irna. ir/news/81716093/Russian-navy-fleet-leaves-Anzali-Portfor-Baku.
- 48 "Iranian, Russian Caspian Forces Hold Joint Naval Exercise," Tasnim News Agency, July, 15, 2017, https://www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2017/07/15/1465040/iranian-russian-caspian-forces-hold-joint-naval-exercise.
- 49 "Iranian navy flotilla sailing to Russia on Saturday," Islamic Republic News Agency, Oct 13, 2017, https:// en.irna.ir/news/82694689/Iranian-navy-flotilla-sailing-to-Russia-on-Saturday.
- 50 Laura Rozen, "US says Russian use of Iran base unhelpful but won't derail Syria talks," Al Monitor, August 16, 2016, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2016/08/russia-use-iran-air-base-strike-syria-negotiations.html.
- 51 Rohollah Faghihi, "Putin, Rouhani hold 'intensive' talks in Moscow," Al Monitor, March 28, 2017, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2017/03/iran-rouhani-moscow-visit-putin-medvedev-zarif-syria.html.
- 52 Nicole Grajewski, "The Evolution of Russian and Iranian Cooperation in Syria," November 17, 2021. https://www.csis.org/analysis/evolution-russian-and-iranian-cooperation-syria
- 53 Dorian Archus, "Russia & Iran conduct Maritime Security Belt-2021 exercise," February 16, 2021, https://navalpost.com/russia-iran-conducts-maritime-security-belt-2021-exercise/.
- 54 Ben Westcott and Hamdi Alkhshali, "China, Russia, and Iran to hold joint naval drills." CNN, December 27, 2019. https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/27/asia/china-russia-iran-military-drills-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 55 Ibid
- 56 "China, Russia, and Iran conduct four-day naval exercises in Gulf of Oman." Reuters, March 15, 2023. https://www. reuters.com/world/china-russia-iran-conduct-four-daynaval-exercises-gulf-oman-2023-03-15/.
- 57 Jan van der Made, "Russia, China launch massive 'Caucasus 2020' military exercises," FRI, https://www. rfi.fr/en/international/20200921-russia-china-launchmassive-caucasus-2020-military-exercises-belarus-iranpakistan-ukraine-us-nato.
- 58 Babak Dehghanpisheh, "Iraq using info from new intelligence center to bomb Islamic State: official," Reuters, October 13, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-russia-iran/iraq-using-infofrom-new-intelligence-center-to-bomb-islamic-stateofficial-idUSKCN0S71JC20151013.

- 59 Nigar Bayramli, "Iran Becomes Full Member of Shanghai Cooperation Organization, Caspian News, July 6, 2023, https://caspiannews.com/news-detail/ iran-becomes-full-member-of-shanghai-cooperationorganization-2023-7-5-51/.
- 60 "Iran calls for Shanghai group's more balanced defense policies," Islamic Republic News Agency, April 28, 2023, https://en.irna.ir/news/85095207/Iran-calls-for-Shanghaigroup-s-more-balanced-defense-policies.
- 61 Russia Signs Military Cooperation Deal with Iran," Agence France Presse.
- 62 "Tehran hands over to Moscow draft agreement on strategic cooperation for 20 years Raisi," TASS, January 19, 2022, https://tass.com/world/1390491.
- 63 "Iran, Russia Near Signing of Long-term Cooperation Agreement," The Media Line, March 30, 2023, https:// themedialine.org/headlines/iran-russia-near-signing-oflong-term-cooperation-agreement/.
- 64 "Iran & Russia: Burgeoning Military Ties," United States Institute of Peace, September 5, 2023, https://iranprimer. usip.org/blog/2023/may/18/iran-russia-burgeoning-military-ties.
- 65 "Russia expects Iran to drop S-300 lawsuit," Tass, April 14, 2015, https://tass.com/world/789159.
- 66 April Brady, "Russia Completes S-300 Delivery to Iran," Arms Control Association, December 2016, https:// www.armscontrol.org/act/2016-11/news-briefs/russiacompletes-s-300-delivery-iran.
- 68 "Iran Implies Collapse Of Deal To Buy Russia's Su-35 Warplanes," Iran International Newsroom, July 20, 2023, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202307203141.
- 69 "Iran chief of staff: We'll be one of the world's largest arms exporters," Jerusalem Post, February 7, 2022, https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/article-695755.
- 70 "US sees more indication of Russia, Iran defense cooperation," Reuters, May 15, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/world/us-sees-more-indications-russia-irandefense-cooperation-white-house-2023-05-15/.
- 71 Dion Nissenbaum and Benoit Faucon, "Iran Ships Ammunition to Russia by Caspian Sea to Aid Invasion of Ukraine," The Wall Street Journal, April 24, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-ships-ammunition-to-russia-by-caspian-sea-to-aid-invasion-of-ukraine-e74e8585.
- 72 Adam Pourahmadi and Sophie Tanno, "Iran acknowledges providing drones to Russia before Moscow's invasion of Ukraine," CNN, November 5, 2022, https://cnn.com/2022/11/05/middleeast/iran-drones-

- russia-intl/index.html.
- 73 Lauren Kent and Salma Abdelaziz, "Iran has a direct route to send Russia weapons – and Western powers can do little to stop the shipments," CNN, May 26, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/05/26/europe/iran-russiashipments-caspian-sea-intl-cmd/index.html.
- 74 Ibid
- 75 Laura Seligman and Alexander Ward, "New U.S. intelligence shows Russia's deepening defense ties with Iran," Politico, June 9, 2023, https://www.politico.com/news/2023/06/09/united-states-security-council-russia-iran-weapons-00101191.
- 76 "Iran & Russia: Gyrating Trade Grows," United States Institute for Peace, May 18, 2023, https://iranprimer.usip. org/blog/2023/may/18/iran-and-russia-gyrating-tradegrows.
- 77 "Russia says regional free trade pact with Iran possible by year-end," Reuters, June 19, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/russia-says-regional-free-trade-pact-with-iran-possible-by-year-end-2023-06-19/.
- 78 "The Expansion of the International North-South Transport Corridor: Geopolitical Updates."
- 79 "International North–South Transport Corridor: Investments and Soft Infrastructure," Eurasian Development Bank, 2022, https://eabr.org/upload/ iblock/687/EDB\_2022\_Report-2\_INSTC\_eng.pdf.
- 80 Emil Avdaliani, "The Expansion of the International North-South Transport Corridor: Geopolitical Updates," Silk Road Briefing, April 4, 2023, https://www.silkroadbriefing.com/news/2023/04/04/the-expansion-of-the-international-north-south-transport-corridor-geopolitical-updates/.
- 81 Ibid.
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 "Iran and Russia's Gazprom sign primary deal for energy cooperation," Reuters, July 19, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/iran-russias-gazprom-sign-primary-deal-energy-cooperation-2022-07-19/.
- 84 Alex Vatanka and Abdolrasool Divsallar, "Can the West Stop Russian-Iranian Convergence?," Middle East Institute, April 3, 2023, https://www.mei.edu/publications/can-west-stop-russian-iranian-convergence.
- 85 "Russia starts supplying oil products to Iran under swap agreement - Novak," Reuters, November 1, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/russia-startssupplying-oil-products-iran-under-swap-agreementnovak-2022-11-01/.
- 36 John Hardie and Annie Fixler, "Russia-Iran cooperation poses challenges for US cyber strategy, global norms," C4ISR Net, February 8, 2021, https://www.c4isrnet.com/thought-leadership/2021/02/08/russia-iran-cooperation-poses-challenges-for-us-cyber-strategy-global-norms/.
- 87 "Russia, Iran sign agreement on cyber security cooperation," TASS, January 26, 2021, https://tass.com/politics/1248963 and John Hardie and Annie Fixler,



- "Russia-Iran cooperation poses challenges for US cyber strategy, global norms," February 8, 2021, https://www.c4isrnet.com/thought-leadership/2021/02/08/russia-iran-cooperation-poses-challenges-for-us-cyber-strategy-global-norms/.
- 88 Mike Wall, "Russia launches sharp-eyed spy satellite for Iran," August 9, 2022, Space, https://www.space.com/russia-launches-khayyam-spy-satellite-iran and Neil MacFarquhar, Ronen Bergman and Farnaz Fassihi, "Russia Launches Iranian Satellite, a Sign of Closer Cooperation," THe New York Times, August 9, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/09/world/middleeast/russia-iran-launch-satellite.html.
- 89 "China, Russia, and Iran conduct four-day naval exercises in Gulf of Oman." Reuters, March 15, 2023. https://www. reuters.com/world/china-russia-iran-conduct-four-daynaval-exercises-gulf-oman-2023-03-15/.
- 90 "US sees more indication of Russia, Iran defense cooperation," Reuters, May 15, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/us-sees-more-indications-russia-iran-

- defense-cooperation-white-house-2023-05-15/.
- 91 "Iran, Russia Near Signing of Long-term Cooperation Agreement," The Media Line, March 30, 2023, https:// themedialine.org/headlines/iran-russia-near-signing-oflong-term-cooperation-agreement/.
- 92 "International North–South Transport Corridor: Investments and Soft Infrastructure," Eurasian Development Bank, 2022, https://eabr.org/upload/ iblock/687/EDB\_2022\_Report-2\_INSTC\_eng.pdf.
- "Iran's Global Image Largely Negative," Pew Research, June 18, 2014, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2014/06/18/irans-global-image-largely-negative/and Kourosh Ziabari, "Despite official hype of a "strategic partnership," Iranian public is skeptical of Russia," Middle East Institute, August 15, 2022, https://www.mei.edu/publications/despite-official-hype-strategic-partnership-iranian-public-skeptical-russia.
- 94 "Iran Implies Collapse Of Deal To Buy Russia's Su-35 Warplanes," Iran International Newsroom, July 20, 2023, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202307203141.

#### **Authors**

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Ms. Jemima Baar** is studying for an M.A. in International Affairs at Columbia University, where she is an International Fellow. She holds a B.A. in Theology, Religion, and Philosophy of Religion with highest honors from the University of Cambridge. She has held positions at the Council on Foreign Relations, the Center for Geopolitics, and the Center for Advanced Defense Studies.



HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."